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8 Claims. (C. 167-3) 
This invention relates to a dispersing con 

tainer, and more particularly, to one for dispers 
ing Surgical Sutures. 
These sutures are usually prepared and fur 

nished for use in hermetically sealed glass tubes 
containing a Suitable antiseptic solution. The 
tubes also contain air so that they are buoyant 
in a liquid. In handling these sutures in a hos 
pital, for instance, it is important that not only 

0 the sutures, themselves be maintained in a thor 
oughly antiseptics condition, but also that the 
glass tubes in which they are contained be also 
maintained in an antiseptic condition up, to the 
time, when they are opened for use. It has been 

-5 customary to store these articles in glass jars 
containing an antiseptic solution in which the 
suture tubes are submerged. If a jar of this kind 
contains a considerable number of suture tubes, 
the tubes occupy a considerable portion of the 

20 volume of the jar and consequently the volume 
Occupied by the articles is large as compared to 
the volume occupied by the antiseptic solution, 
Accordingly as articles are withdrawn the level 
of the solution in the jar is depressed and even 

25 tually there is insufficient to eover the articles 
and there is danger of the exposed portions be 
coming infected. . . . . 
One of the objects of this invention is, there 

fore, to provide a container or bath...for articles 
of this type, Such that the antiseptic solution may 
be contained thereinia Such a manner that as the 
articles are withdrawn a sufficient amount of liq 
uid will be held in reserve so that the liquid level 
Will not fall low enough to expose the articles. 

35. It is, of course, obvious that a sufficient quan 
tity of liquid can be provided by simply using a 
very deep jar and keeping the articles submerged 
therein. The depth must be sufncient so that 
when only one article is left in the jar it will be 
covered by the liquid. With such a container 
the articles often have a tendency to hug the side 
walls of the container and it is difficult to pick 
them out for use. It will be understood that these 
containers are to be used, for instance, in an 
operating room where a suture must be quickly 
available at an instant's notice and every con 
venienee in handling these articles enhances the 
safety of the patient undergoing the operation. 
Another object of this invention, therefore, is 

to provide such a bath or container which may 
be so operated that the articles are exposed for 
extraction in a position spaced from the con 
tainer walls so that they may be easily picked out. 
... Another object is to provide such a container 

55 with means to keep the article in upright position 
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SQ. that an article will float with its upper end 
exposed above the surface of the liquid. 
... Another object is to provide such a container 
with means for keeping the articles. Submerged 
but adapted to release the articles when the cover 
of the container is renoved so that they may be 
easily accessible. - . . . - 

... Further objects will appear from the following 
description taken in connection with the accome 
palaying drawing, in which - 

Figure 1 is a vertical sectional view of a device. 
embodying this invention; 
Figure 2 is a sectional detail view illustrating a 

floating article with its end exposed for manipu 
lation, and 

Figure 3 is a perspective view of the space used 
to keep the articles upright in the liquid. 
'Referring now to the drawing, 1 designates gen 

erally a container of any suitable type preferably 
ef glass adapted to contain the articles and the 
Ratiseptic solution in which they are immersed. 
The container illustrated is formed with two com 
partments, a lower compartment 2 of a size 
adapted to accommodate the number of articles 
to be stored and of a depth sufficient to contain 
liquid enough to submerge the articles. Above 
the eonpartment 2 the container is formed with 
anottwardly projecting portion 3 which may be 
of annular form. So, that the upper portion of the 
eontainer provides a compartment 4 of increased 
lateral extent as compared with that of the com 
partment 2. . . . . " ". . 

he horizontal dimensions of the compartment. 
4 are made surficiently greater than those of the 
compartment 2se that the compartment. 4 is 
capable of containing an anotht, of liquid Stfi 
cient to compensate for that displaced by all the 
articles is the cohapartiaent 2. Without causing 
the liquid level to drop below the upper rim of 
the compartment 2. - 

in order to separate the articles into groups and 
also to maintain them in upright position a spacer 
is provided as illustrated in Figure 3. This spacer 
comprises a central tube 5 which has attached 
thereto so as to extend radially therefrom a series 
of vanes or partitions 6. This spacer is placed in 
the compartment 2 so that the partitions 6 Sub 
divide the compartment 2 into a series of sub 
compartments, or cells, each adapted to contain 
a number of the articles which are illustrated in 
the suture tubes. 7. These cells are useful not 
only to maintain the articles in upright position, 
but so as to separate them. So that Sutures of dif 
ferent sizes or kinds may be placed in different 
cells. - 
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A suitable cover 8 may be provided for the com 
partment 4 and this is preferably constructed SO 
as to make a tight joint with the upper rim of the 
container in order to prevent undue evaporation 
of the liquid therein. Secured in any Suitable 
manner to the cover 8 is a stem 9 extending down 
Wardly into the container, LOOSely mounted On 
the stem 9 is a heavy plate 10 preferably per 
forated as indicated at li. A head or button 12 
may be provided at the lower end of the Stem 9 
So as to retain the plate 10 on said stem. The 
plate moves loosely on the stem so that it may 
adjust itself to its proper position. The plate 10 
should be heavy enough to force all the articles 
contained in the compartment 2 under the liquid 
So as to keep the same submerged. - 

In the use of this device the articles are placed 
in the compartment 2 suitably divided, if desired, 
among the cells formed by the partitions 6. While 
the articles 7 have a tendency to float, they are 
forced under the liquid by the plate 10 when the 
cover 8 is put in place. The plate 10 may be ar 
ranged to rest upon the offset 3, or any other 
suitable support at the upper rim of the compart 
ment 2. Antiseptic solution is placed in the con 
tainer preferably before the articles are inserted 
and at this time the container may be filled to the 
level of the offset 3. When the articles are in 
serted their displacement will cause a rise in the 
level of the liquid. The liquid so displaced will 
accumulate in the chamber 4 in which the rise in 
level will be less for a given quantity of displaced 
liquid then it would be in a compartment having 
the dimensions of compartment 2. Accordingly 

35 there is only a moderate depth of liquid in the 
compartment 4 above the offset 3. 
The container being supplied with articles and 

solution and the cover 8 with its plate 10 being in 
place, when a suture is desired it is only neces 
sary to remove the cover 8 which carries with it 
the plate 10 suspended on the stem 9. Removal 
of the plate 10 releases the articles 7 whose buoy 
ancy causes them to rise in the liquid so that 
their upper ends project above the level of the 
liquid as shown in Figure 2. It will be noted that 
in this position, even though the articles may 
have a tendency to hug the wall of the compart 
ment 2, they will be spaced a substantial distance 
from the wall of the compartment 4, and accord 
ingly will be easy to pick out. An article having 
been selected and removed, the cover is simply 
replaced. As the cover is replaced the plate 10 
forces the articles below the level of the liquid 
So that they will remain submerged until another 
is needed. In this way the articles may be main 
tained in a thoroughly sanitary condition until 
required for use. . . 

It will be seen that this invention accomplishes 
its objectS in providing a bath for articles of this 
type, in which a considerable number of articles 
may be stored and kept submerged in an anti 
Septic. Solution. They may be separated into 
groupS and they are maintained in upright posi 
tion. The form of the compartment 4 provides 
excess liquid capacity to take care of the liquid 
displaced from the compartment 2 by the articles. 
The entire organization is such that the articles 
are maintained in the desired condition and are 
quickly rendered available for use by simply lift 
ing the cover from the container. It will be ap 
preciated that this arrangement is such as to 
work a great Saving of time in the handling of 
these articles, a feature which is of the highest 
importance in Such places as operating rooms 
Where every Second counts. 

1,971,570 
While this invention has been described as 

embodied in a unitary device, it will be understood 
that certain individual features or Sub-combina 
tions thereof, may be useful without reference 
to other features and that the employment of Such 
individual features or Sub-combinations is con 
templated by this invention and within the Scope 
of the appended claims. It is obvious that various 
changes may be made in details of construction, 
within the scope of the appended claims, without 
departing from the spirit of this invention; it is, 
therefore, to be understood, that this invention 
-is not to be limited to the specific details shown 
and/or described. 

Having thus described the invention, what is 
claimed is: 

1. An article bath, comprising, means provid 
ing a compartment adapted to contain the ar 
ticles immersed in a liquid, and means providing 
a second compartment above and of larger hori 
zontal area than the first compartment and in 
Sealed communication therewith adapted to re 
ceive and hold rising liquid displaced from said 
first compartment by the articles. 

2. An article bath, comprising, means provid 
ing a compartment adapted to contain the articles 
immersed in a liquid, means providing a second 
compartment above and of larger horizontal area, 
than the first and in permanent communication 
therewith adapted to receive and hold rising 
liquid displaced from said first compartment by 
the articles, and means adapted to maintain the 
articles upright in said first compartment. 

3. An article bath, comprising, a container hav 
ing a compartment adapted to contain the articles 
immersed in a liquid, means providing a second 
compartment of greater lateral extent than and 
above said first compartment, a cover for said 
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container, a stem extending downwardly from 
said cover, and a plate loosely mounted on said 
stem adapted to rest on the wall of said first com 
partment. 

4. An article bath, comprising, a container for 

15 

the article having a vertical wall the upper por 
tion of which is offset outwardly a substantial dis 
tance so as to provide a restricted lower com 
partment and an expanded upper compartment 
adapted to receive and hold liquid displaced from 
Said lower compartment, whereby an article float 
ing in said lower compartment will be held by 3. 
the wall thereof in spaced relation to the Wall 
of Said upper compartment. 

5. An article bath, comprising, a container for 

120 

the article having a vertical wall the upper por 
tion of which is offset outwardly a substantial dis 
tance so as to provide a restricted lower compart 
ment and an expanded upper compartment 
adapted to receive and hold liquid displaced from 
said lower compartment by articles immersed 
therein, said upper compartment being so dimen 
sioned that the displaced liquid rises to a moder 
ate depth in said upper compartment such that an 
article, when free to float, will protrude above 
the liquid level. 

6. An article bath, comprising, a container for 
the article having a vertical wall the upper por 
tion of which is offset outwardly a substantial 
distance so as to provide a restricted lower com 
partment and an expanded upper compartment 
adapted to receive and hold liquid displaced from 
said lower compartment, whereby an article float 
ing in said lower compartment will be held by the 
wall thereof in spaced relation to the wall of said 
upper compartment, and means in the upper por 
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1,971,570 
tion of said lower compartment adapted to sep 
arate the freely floating articles into groups. 

7. An article bath, comprising, a container for 
the article having a vertical wall the upper por 
tion of which is offset outwardly a substantial dis 
tance, so as to provide a restricted lower compart 
ment and an expanded upper compartment adapt 
ed to receive and hold liquid displaced from said 
lower compartment, whereby an article floating in 
said lower compartment will be held by the wall 
thereof in spaced relation to the wall of said 
upper compartment, means in the upper portion 

45 

60 

5 

3 
of said lower compartment adapted to separate 
the freely floating articles into groups, a cover 
for said container, and means on said cover adapt 
ed to submerge the articles. 

8. An article bath, comprising, a container for 
the article having a lower restricted portion 
adapted to contain articles submerged in a liquid 
therein, and an upper expanded portion in which 
the articles when freely floating, will be spaced 
from the side Walls thereof. 

CLARENCE. D. LUKENS. 
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